FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

Council Room, 412 Student Union
August 12, 2014

Materer called the meeting to order with the following members present: Avakian, Baeza, Biros, Cecil, Chung, Jacobs, John, Jones, Kennison, Lloyd, Lowrance, Luttbeg, McBee, Nabar, Piao, Perea-Fox, Royer, Takacs, Topham, VanOverbeke, Wansley, and Wu. 
Also present:  Bayles, M., Bertholf, D., Bird, L., Caldwell, L., Campbell, C., Clark, G., DeSilva, U., Devuyst, C., Elliott, K., Fry, P., Harrington, S., Harris, AJ., Masters, B., Miller, B., Robinette, K., Ruppert-Stroescu, M., Shutt, G., Smith, B., Tally, M., Tucker, S., Weaver, J., and Wray, K.
Absent: Bliss, Chandler, Clarke, Fishbein, Jones, Miller, Siddons and Walker. 
HIGHLIGHTS
Special Reports – 

Suzy Harrington – Chief Wellness Officer……………….………………..……………….

Kurtis Mason – Director of Trademark and Licensing……………………………………..


Celeste Campbell – Registrar……………………………………………………………….

Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations and other Vice Presidents……………......
Reports of Standing Committees …………………………………………………………………..

Academic Standards and Policies ………………………………………………………….



Athletics ……………………………………………………………………………………

Budget …………………………………………………………………………………......

Campus Facilities, Safety and Security ……………………………………………………

Diversity……………………………………………………………………………………

Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………………..

Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ………………………………………

Research ……………………………………………………………………………………

Retirement and Fringe Benefits ……………………………………………………………

Rules and Procedures ……………………………………………………………………....


Student Affairs and Learning Resources ………………………………………………….
Reports of Liaison Representatives ……………………………………………………………….

Wellness Center……………………………………………………………………………

SAC ……………………………………………………………………………………….

Women’s Faculty Council………………………………………………………………….


GPSGA……………………………………………………………………………………..

Materer called the meeting to order and reminded the councilors to sign the attendance sheet which was circulating the room. Materer asked for approval of the May 13, 2014 minutes. One correction was noted, the misspelling of the new DASNR Dean’s name. That change has been made. Motion passed. Materer moved to approve the agenda. Motion passed. 
Special Reports: 

A.  Suzy Harrington – Chief Wellness Officer
Harrington presented the following charts to the council:
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Harrington stated that OSU is trying to trademark the wheels and this would become OSU’s wellness framework. The wheel concept is that it turns and rotates so people can figure out where they or their research may fit, as well as personal and family wellness. One of the things that makes OSU unique in its wellness approach is the empowerment of our students, faculty and staff, as well as the community. Harrington stated that wellness is much broader than physical and health balance. It’s a harmony, which allows people to have a flow to complete wellness. Harrington stated that there are wonderful pockets of wellness on campus but people cannot always find what they want when they need it. So, one of the things they are working on is building a web wellness resource portal. This will allow everyone to find what they are looking for in one place. Harrington asked the council to let her know if there is any research going on in wellness. She would like to be able to show where on the wheel the research will fit into the wellness strategy. Harrington wants the website to be used as a learning tool. Harrington stated that OSU is the only place that has a certified healthy department program (were the only one, Stanford has picked it up). Harrington hopes to add outcomes to the website so it’s more than just a check off to show how the program is making a difference in each department. Each certified healthy department has one ambassador that is responsible for helping get the departments certified. Harrington hopes to empower these ambassadors and give them resources, programs and competitions. Harrington stated that September is National Fruit and Vegetable month. The state of the state’s health information just came out and in the diabetes category; Payne County is the only county in Oklahoma with an A. So Stillwater, with OSU as Americas Healthiest Campus, is leading in diabetes prevention. However, the entire map is an F on Fruit and Vegetable consumption with the indicator being one per day. Harrington stated that if we could get our campuses to each one fruit a day we can hopefully improve the health of the state to get the entire map to be blue, not red. Harrington said that orange is a B so this is the only time blue is better than orange. Harrington stated that they are working with admissions right now on a walking path that highlights all the different schools (buildings). The wellness department will be hiding little Pistol Petes and tying it with a type of online check sheet that will hopefully get people on campus between class days to walk around. The wellness department will be working with the deans of the various colleges to get building information for this fun program. Harrington stated they are in the preliminary stages of bringing some exercise equipment to the park land out by Meridian. Harrington said it’s exciting working with the city on this and other concepts. 
B.  Kurtis Mason – Director of Trademark & Licensing

Kyle Wray introduced Mason who is the director of Trademarks and Licensing for OSU. Wray thanked the faculty for working with the trademark and licensing department. Wray stated that faculty has exclusivity on using the university seal. Wray stated the only rule that faculty cannot break is using the Athletic Logo and he doesn’t think that will be a problem. Wray asked what questions they could answer and Materer said what is trademarked or copy righted. Wray stated that Mason is a one man department and he cannot police those who sell homemade things at craft or county fairs. Wray said he would like to stop this since they are using the logos illegally. Wray stated that the OSU marketing website has information about what are approved marks of the institution. The next best step would be to call Mason if you have any questions about using and OSU symbol. Mason stated that the website has a style guide for what is approved to use and OSU has over 600 licensees that can use OSU logos. This includes t-shirts, hats and about everything. Mason described the licensing process: a vendor will upload artwork for approval and OSU will give consent to use the item. Everything is approved within 24 hours. It’s a very efficient process. There is a policy and procedure for licensing. OSU was one of the first institutions in the country to actually house a crafters program at the university level. OSU and OU have both done this. Mason stated that there is a market out there for people who are hand-making items to sell at craft shows/open event markets. Mason stated it doesn’t make sense for them to go through the normal licensing process and pay advances and fees. Mason stated that they have 100 to 150 of these types of licenses each year. Miller mentioned that the Library has a database that was allowed to use the OSU logo. They had to go through the approval process since it was not an OSU webpage. Miller wants to make sure faculty is aware that if you plan to use the logo online you also need permission. Royer asked what options are available for someone that’s using the logo without permission. Mason stated that a cease and desist order will be sent to the company. Mason said to let him know if anyone notices someone using the OSU logo and they will investigate. Mason said they are seeing this more often and are trying to stay on top of the situation. Wray stated that there are a lot of company’s out there that would like to lay claim to official relationships with OSU that do not have one. 
C.  Celeste Campbell - Registrar

Campbell stated she came to council to share information about a new formalized military leave of absence that was established this summer. A university wide working group got together and July 1st was the effective date. This was prompted by a state law that was passed in April called the Oklahoma Student Veteran Leave of Absence Act. A handout was included with the agenda that provides some basic information about the leave of absence. Campbell stated that the law clarifies that students are entitled to withdraw or receive a full refund from classes during a period of active military duty. These students should receive incompletes with their core with-drawls without penalty to their admission status or GPA and without loss to their institutional financial aid. Campbell stated that the working group consulted with Dr. Carol Jones the chair of the Academic Standards and Policies committee to get some faculty perspective on the FAQs that were created. The handout that was provided has a link to the FAQs that give information to students and others about the leave of absence. It also has a link to the form students’ use to request a withdrawal and a leave of absence. This replaces the other withdrawal processes. Campbell stated that many of the provisions of the Military Leave of Absence already existed at OSU but they were not formalized as far as being collected in one place. Students would have a hard time finding all the information they needed about their options when they were called to active duty. Campbell stated that it is not centralized in one place. It is still a bit of a work in progress. They are seeking some clarification from the State Regents as far as some of the fine points of implementation of the law. But OSU is proceeding and as faculty leaders Campbell wanted the council to know about this since faculty maybe approached by individuals who are called to active duty. Campbell stated that this is currently linked to the VA Benefit area of the Registrars website. It’s also in the enrollment section of the Registrars website and the forms section of the Registrars website. Campbell estimated that this will affect about 20-30 students a year at OSU. The Registrar’s office has already received one application. Materer asked if the Military Leave Policy passed under Ken Bartels term as chair helped make this policy easier to happen. Campbell stated that as she recalls, that policy addressed students who were gone for short periods of time and not withdrawing. That policy was helpful for students who are called away for short duty assignments. Campbell believes the Leave of Absences is more for students who are called away for a longer period and they have to decide if they take an incomplete or if they need to withdraw. Campbell stated that there are some students who are actively in the military who continue to take online courses. So it’s not quite that simple. We need to have several options for students who can stay in some classes and withdraw from others. Avakian stated that the short term leave would occur if the governor mobilizes the guard for a civil matter such as a disaster. How would this policy cover that situation? Would that be covered under the short term leave? Campbell stated yes, this policy is not a short term leave. Campbell stated that maybe short term would happen at the end of a semester if the student is going to miss the last two weeks of classes. This would be a discussion between the instructor and the student as to whether the student should withdraw or take an incomplete. Kennison stated that this happened last year with the tornado. A student in her class was called up and missed the last week of class. Luttbeg stated that he believes the new policy says that faculty will make accommodations. Campbell stated that this would be in keeping with the spirit of the law. 
Report of Status of Council Recommendations:
Provost Sandefur stated that the following recommendation that is still pending:
14-05-01-Faculty: Revisions to P&P 2-0112: Annual Faculty Appraisal & Development Policy.

The Deans Council will be meeting next week and discussing the policy. He will be able to get back to the council at next month’s meeting. 

Materer stated that since this is our first meeting there is not much for the standing committees to report on. Materer introduced the chairs of each of the standing committees.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:
ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES – Carol Jones – No Report

Jones stated that next month they will have a report on the Academic Integrity policy.
ATHLECTICS – Tom Royer – No Report
BUDGET –Pamela Lloyd – No Report
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY AND SECURITY – Nathan Walker – No Report
DIVERSITY – Daqing Piao – No Report
FACULTY – Karen McBee – No Report
LONG-RANGE PLANNING and INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Victor Baeza – 



No Report
RESEARCH – Gilbert John – No Report
RETIREMENT and FRINGE BENEFITS – Rita Miller – No Report
RULES and PROCEDURES – Bob Avakian – No Report
STUDENT AFFAIRS and LEARNING RESOURCES – Barney Luttbeg – No Report
Report of Liaison Representatives:
Wellness Center – Mary Talley
Mary presented the following Wellness flyer
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Tally stated that there are over 120 separate events planned for this fall here in Stillwater. 
Staff Advisory Council – Melanie Bayles
Bayles stated that the Distinguished Service Award nominations will open on August 25th and close on September 26th. She encouraged all faculty to look in their departments and nominate those staff that provide so much service and nominate them for this award. The forms will be available online and more information will be available soon.
Women’s Faculty Council – Barbara Miller

Miller stated that Women’s Faculty Council is trying to determine how they will merge into a new form because they do not have enough participates on the current board to carry on their activities such as the Research Awards and endowment. The council talked with Dr. Fry and Dr. Sandefur about reimagining all the other small groups that are either aligned or have to do with women’s leadership and Fry and Sandefur will report back to the council some ideas in a few weeks. Miller asked if anyone has any ideas of how to make the group more viable please contact her and she will pass the information along. 
GPSGA – AJ Harris

Harris introduced herself as the 2014-2015 Vice President. Shawn McCoshum is the new President. Harris wanted to let the faculty know that GPSGA is gearing up for a new academic year and tell the council about 2 of their priorities for the coming year. 1. They are interested in getting graduate students from different departments to interact with each other professionally and socially. They are looking to do more frequent social events. She is open to suggestions and ideas from faculty. 2. Fundraising. What they want to do with the increased funds is support graduate students in professional activities. They have been able to do this in the past but want to take a stronger action to support graduate student activities.

Harris stated that GPSGA meets every other Wednesday. Harris stated that it is very important that graduate students from the units are able to attend these meetings because participation is important to being involved for their education but also for students to get funding to attend conferences. 
Harris stated that there is a GPSGA welcome and welcome back party happening Thursday, August 21st from 5 – 7 p.m. in the Noble Research Center. There will be food and talks by Deans. Harris invited all faculty to attend to meet the graduate students.
Emeriti –Dennis Bertholf

Bertholf stated that the Emeriti Associations first Monday night dinner will be on the second Monday of September since the first Monday is Labor Day. They will be celebrating the 100th anniversary of the Extension and Dr. Jim Trapp from the Division of Agriculture will be speaker. 

Graduate Faculty Council – Brenda Smith

Smith is the Vice Chair of the Graduate Faculty Council. Smith reminded the council that last spring they passed bylaws that reconfigured the categories for graduate faculty status. These will be posted to the website. This also changed the process slightly in terms of both the initial appointment as well as reappointment. It also created an Emeritus category for graduate faculty and a process for ex-officio graduate faculty as well. These bylaws will be in place this coming year. This now means that the groups will now start revising their own bylaws to meet these new university bylaws for graduate staff.

University Club – Tom Royer

Royer introduced himself as the President of the University Club and he encourages any and all faculty to consider joining the club. Royer has been a member for the past 2 years. Royer stated that the University Club is a very vibrant, interesting group of staff and faculty and this is a good way to get to know some folks from a different area. A membership drive will be starting this fall. They are trying to form a closer relationship with the Alumni Association. The Club has no permanent home and plans events at various locations.
Old Business - None
New Business – None
The meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, September 9, 2014 in 412 Student Union, Council Room.
Respectfully submitted,

Deb VanOverbeke, Secretary
